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ST HELENS COLLEGE CORPORATION

MEETING OF THE STANDARDS AND CURRICULUM COMMITTEE HELD AT 
9.00 am on MONDAY 5 SEPTEMBER 2016
 IN THE BOARD ROOM, TOWN CENTRE CAMPUS
M I N U T E S

MEMBERSHIP:

*
Mrs E Brocklehurst (Chair)

*
Dr J Burford 

*
Mr N Gribben

*
Mrs S Jee
*
Mr J Middlehurst 
*
Mr P Round 

IN ATTENDANCE:

Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal (Curriculum and Excellence)
Mrs V Roberts, Vice Principal

Mrs C Lascelles, Director of Contracts and Data Analysis

Mr M Hodgetts, Teaching, Learning and Assessment Manager (for Minute Number 936 only)

Mrs J Greenhalgh, Head of the ‘A’ level Academy (for Minute Number 937 only)
Mrs C Jones, Clerk to the Corporation

Minute number 937 was taken as the first item, with the details recorded within agenda order 
929
ANNUAL ELECTION OF CHAIR

It was proposed by Mrs S Jee seconded by Mr J Middlehurst and duly agreed by the Committee that Ms E Brocklehurst be re-appointed as Chair of Standards and Curriculum Committee for 2016/17.
930
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest notified.

931
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.
932
NOTIFICATION OF URGENT BUSINESS


a
Enrolment update (Jette Burford)
933
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 4 JULY 2016
The Minutes of the above meeting were agreed and signed as a correct 


record, subject to the following adjustment:
Minute 917 – Minutes of the previous meeting:  The date of the previous meeting should read ‘6 June 2016’ and not 4 July 2016.  The master signed minutes would reflect the correct date.

934
MATTERS ARISING


a
Minute 924 p3/4 – Learner Performance Report

The Clerk reported that the action relating to advising about the changes to the league tables should have been identified on the proposed annual cycle of business for an action.  This proposal was endorsed by the Committee.
935
ANNUAL PROPOSED CYCLE OF BUSINESS FOR STANDARDS AND CURRICULUM COMMITTEE 2016/17


The annual cycle of business for the Standards and Curriculum Committee for 2016/17 was approved by the Committee, subject to the rescheduling of the changes to the league tables from the September to the October meeting, and the inclusion of ‘Prevent’ as a standing agenda item under Safeguarding. It was also agreed that ‘inspection-readiness’ will be discussed at each meeting through a range of agenda items. 

The Committee discussed the timeline required for target setting, and it was agreed that the targets should be set as early as possible, and then be subject to review once the national rates were published to be more realistic targets.  
ACTIONs: Clerk to amend the annual cycle of business as agreed by the Committee;
Target setting to be a substantial agenda item at the next meeting
936
TEACHING, LEARNING AND ASSESSMENT: PROPOSALS FOR 2016/17 METHODOLOGY

Mr M Hodgetts, the Teaching, Learning and Assessment Manager, had been invited to today’s meeting to provide the proposals for the 2016/17 methodology.

The proposed observation process includes three short/sharp 15 minute observations to reflect progression and development, rather than 1 lengthier 45 minute observation.  This reflects the process that is undertaken by OFSTED as part of the inspection process. The grade is awarded after the 3rd observation, which would be undertaken as a ‘learning walk’ style.  The first observations will be undertaken by the TL&A team and the second one will be undertaken by externals or the HoD as far as is possible.  To include every member of staff, this will result in 120 learning walks every week. Ongoing support will continue to be applied to those staff who appear to be graded 2,3 or 4 at the first two observations.  Verbal feedback will continue to be given to staff at observations 1 and 2 and Governors reaffirmed that the feedback is essential for continuous development.  Governors also concurred with the Executive that progress-to-date in relation to the previous year for each member of staff should be built-in to the process.
It was reported that the College was not short-listed for an AoC Beacon Award which was disappointing.

The proposed methodology for teaching, learning and assessment was endorsed by the Standards and Curriculum Committee.
Mr M Hodgetts left the meeting at this point and was thanked for his presentation.
937
‘A’ LEVEL PERFORMANCE 2015/16

Mrs J Greenhalgh, the Head of the ‘A’ level Academy, had been invited to today’s meeting to provide a report on the performance of the ‘A’ level Academy for 2015/16.

It was noted that the College’s 2015/16 ’A’ level pass rates was very positive, with 98.2% of students achieving a pass rate against a GFE national pass rate of 97.9%.  The higher grade profile was less pleasing, with 30% of students not achieving their target grades, and this will be given a more robust focus this year. Governors asked about the issues that had led to this position, with a significant culture change undertaken in the Academy with regard to the newer cohort.  There is also now a much stronger staffing team in place at the Academy.  
The new intake process is underway with the numbers summarised.

Moving forward, attendance remains a challenge in some areas. Some improvements to the environment are being made.  The links made for second line marking are to be maintained and staff are to continue to be actively engaged in CPD.  Governors commended new students bringing in their records of achievement from their previous schools at the start of the year, which should include their attendance patterns thus far.
Governors welcomed the good pass rate performance of the ‘A’ level Academy and passed on their congratulations to all students and staff. The continuing aspirational expectations of the Academy performance were also noted by the Committee.
Mrs J Greenhalgh left the meeting at this point and was thanked for her presentation.
938
AREA REVIEW/MERGER
The Principal provided an update on the Area Review process with a report being submitted by 14 September 2016, with another Steering Group meeting scheduled in October.  A separate report had also been requested by the Joint Area Review Development Unit (JARDU). A ‘wish-list’ is being compiled for submission for additional funding, the details of which will be shared with the Committee. The current positon with all the Merseyside Colleges was summarised.  
939
COLLEGE PERFORMANCE UPDATE AS AT AUGUST 2016
Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal, presented the College Performance update as at 
31 August 2016, which the Committee acknowledged was a very comprehensive report, which remains work in progress.
The re-sit process for English and maths students was discussed by the Committee including the rationale for whether students would need to study for another year or  just re-sit the examination.  Governors particularly noted those grades that had dropped back in-year and it was acknowledged that this could be attributable to poor attendance rather than the impact on T,L&A, and the Committee asked for a further analysis of the reasons behind this. The Committee also asked about the skills of the maths team.

ACTIONs: Nick Gribben, Vice Principal to analyse the reasons why some grades dropped back in-year and the actions to be taken going forward to make improvements;

Nick Gribben, Vice Principal, to analyse the skills of the maths team

The ‘A’ level Academy results had been taken as a separate agenda item at today’s meeting.  The 14-16 Academy results were welcomed by Governors overall given the students’ starting points, with 42% of students achieving 5 A*-C and a Value Added score of 980.682 from Key Stage 2 scores in primary, and some very good individual successes.  The Governors forwarded their congratulations to all pupils and staff of the 14-16 Academy with the challenge going forward also highlighted.        
The apprenticeship position was discussed, with a very detailed internal analysis undertaken, including a review of the frameworks.  The Committee noted that the out-turn position was disappointing as compared to the 2014/15 position.  The health and social care L5 outturn position had particularly impacted on this position, with the reasons discussed by the Committee.  IAG was also discussed and Governors asked whether IAG was having a negative impact leading to early withdrawal. The Executive acknowledged that management control was also needed as part of the IAG framework to support the assessors’ decisions as part of the apprenticeship recruitment process.  A 3-year trend analysis of classroom based provision, without the impact of English and maths, was requested at the next meeting.
ACTION: Victoria Roberts, Vice Principal, to present a 3-year trend analysis of classroom based provision, without English and maths, at the next meeting
The College performance update as at August 2016 was accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee.

940
PERFORMANCE DASHBOARD

The Committee received the latest Performance Dashboard, which it was acknowledged remains work in progress.
941
PROPOSED CHANGES TO THE LEARNER PERFORMANCE REPORT IN 

2016/17

Mrs C Lascelles, the Director of Contracts and Data Analysis, presented a report which provided proposed changed to the Learner Performance report for 2016/17. It was noted that the data provided was for illustrative purposes only and did not reflect accurate data.  The Committee welcomed the retention graphs to include and exclude English and maths and asked for the second graph to include a comparator of the last two years to reflect trends.
The proposed changes to the Learner Performance report for 2016/17 were accepted by the Standards and Curriculum Committee and recommended for acceptance to the Resources Committee and to the Corporation.  

942
INSPECTION PREPARATIONS
Mr B Dean, Deputy Principal, reported that position statements are currently being drafted cross-College.  The approach to teaching observations in 2016/17 was reported to the Committee separately at today’s meeting. Regular meetings are scheduled about inspection preparation.  The Committee asked about the recent inspection reports from other providers in which Safeguarding and English and maths are high on the agenda and the College’s response to these issues.  

A report including the 3-year Learner Performance trends (both including and excluding English and maths) was requested by the Committee at the next meeting.  The progress made by students in relation to English and maths performance was also requested at the next meeting. The trends in destination data are also being analysed for presentation to Governors.

ACTIONs: Deputy Principal to present the 3-year Learner Performance trends  (including and excluding English and Maths) at the next meeting;

Deputy Principal to present the progress evidence by English and maths students;

Deputy Principal to present a report about Destinations trends at the next meeting  
943
ANNUAL REVIEW OF CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS 2015/16

The Clerk reported that there had been no items of confidential business reported to 

the Standards and Curriculum Committee in 2015/16.  This would form part of an 
annual report on confidentiality to be presented at the Annual General Meeting of 
the Board scheduled on 5 December 2016.
ACTION: Clerk to present an annual report on confidential items to the Corporation
944
ANNUAL REVIEW OF COMMMITTEE’S TERMS OF REFERENCE

The Committee undertook the annual review of the Standards and Curriculum Committee’s Terms of Reference, which had been populated with evidence to support each statement in order to ensure that the Committee was fulfilling its delegated responsibilities.

It was agreed that there were no identified amendments recommended for approval to the Corporation.  

945
ANNUAL REVIEW OF COMMITTEE’S DEVELOPMENT NEEDS

As a model of good practice, each Committee is requested to undertake a review of any training/development/information needs specific to the work of each Committee.  

Any specific development requirements specifically relating to the Standards and Curriculum Committee were therefore invited for notification to the Clerk.  
946
URGENT BUSINESS (AS NOTIFIED UNDER MINUTE NUMBER 931 ABOVE)

a
Enrolment update (Jette Burford)
This item was considered to be confidential by the Committee, with the details therefore recorded within the confidential minutes of this meeting. 
947
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING: 9.00 am on Monday 17 October 2016.
KEY OUTCOMES:

TEACHING, LEARNING AND ASSESSMENT:  The Standards and Curriculum 

Committee continues to closely monitor the progress of Teaching, Learning and Assessment and welcomed the proposals for the 2016/17 methodology.

COLLEGE PERFORMANCE UPDATE AS AT AUGUST 2016:  The Standards and Curriculum Committee accepted the College performance update as at August 2016 with a 3-year trend analysis requested at the next meeting to assess the impact of English and maths. The Committee requested a further analysis of the reasons why some grades dropped back in-year and the actions to be taken going forward to make improvements.

LEARNER PERFORMANCE REPORT: The Standards and Curriculum Committee 

continues to closely monitor and scrutinise the Learner Performance position and 

welcomed the proposed changes to the report.
CONFIDENTIAL  MINUTES OF THE STANDARDS AND CURRICULUM COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 5 SEPTEMBER 2016

Minute 946a - Urgent Business - Enrolment update (Jette Burford)
The latest enrolment positon was summarised for the Committee.  The 16-18 classroom based provision and HE position is currently behind the business planning target but it is a little early to report the final position.
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